FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

September 15, 2014 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES
Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT
Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Deborah Bradl, DOL/DVR; Anthony Carter, JEVS; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Nick Fina, Advocate; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Linda Heller, Advocate; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Terri Hancharick; Dan Muterspaw, AAB; William Payne, AAPD; Steve Perales, DSCYF/DPBHS; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH; Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; Sybil White, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.

ABSENT
Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Carey Hocker, DDDS; Kathleen McCool, Advocate; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Daniel Madrid, DHSS/DVI; Kim Marsh, UHC; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Jim Miller, Polio/Post-Polio Support Group; Bob Osgood, Parent; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; and Liz Schantz, Consumer.  
INTERPRETERS

Cathy Campbell - DHCC
Lois Steele - DHCC
GUESTS
Charles Harris, DSSC – State Office of Volunteerism

Laura Waterland, CLASI/DLP

Emmanuel Jenkins, Advocate

Pat Maichle, DDC
Sharon Bonniwell, Advocate
CALL TO ORDER 
Jamie called the meeting to order at 1:40 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· October 20, 2014 SCPD Annual Luncheon
· DMV Flyer

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A motion was made and seconded to approve the June 16, 2014 minutes as submitted.    
BUSINESS
October 20, 2014 SCPD Annual Luncheon

Kyle spoke about the upcoming SCPD Annual Luncheon on 10/20/14 and said it will be held at The Duncan Center in Dover.  He reminded everyone to RSVP.  Kyle announced that this year’s Custie award will be presented to Diann Jones.  

DMV Accessible Parking Etiquette Flyer

Kyle referred to an accessible parking etiquette flyer (handout) sent to him by Jennifer Cohan/Director of DMV.  He stated that, although a small amount of these have been printed, any comments will be accepted for the next printing.  The flyer will also be placed on the DMV website.  Kyle will arrange a conference call with a few SCPD members to review and make comments that can be forward to DMV.  

Suggested correction needed:

· Under Be Mindful of Others:  3rd line – “then” should be spelled “than”.       
Accessible Parking Draft Legislation
Kyle spoke about Bill’s long time interest in accessible parking issues and the revamping of the accessible parking laws.  Kyle stated that Bill and he had met last fall with Representative Hudson.  Dan, Laura, Bill and Laura met over the summer.  Laura created a proposed draft bill (handout) regarding enhancing parking standards.  Kyle also referred to an email dated July 10, 2014 (handout), which included an outline of what had been discussed.  Dan commented that his Board had reviewed the proposed changes in the email.

Laura reviewed the proposed draft bill in detail.  Laura explained that she looked at what other states are doing, including Illinois, Florida, Oregon, Maryland, Connecticut, Hawaii and New York.  Laura acknowledged Bill’s research and gathering of information.  She stated that unresolved issues included enforcement, adding a remedy for non-compliance with design and construction, and including a time frame for compliance.

Laura reviewed the following in detail:

I. Action Plan

II. Proposed New Section and move existing related sections to this section.
III. Amend 21 Del. Code §4183

Debra asked if the van accessible space can be used by a wheelchair user.  There was discussion about reserved van accessible spaces.  These are set asides, not reserved spaces.  Clarification was given that in a large lot there would be three types of accessible parking:  handicapped, van accessible and wheelchair only; the van accessible can also be used by the wheelchair user or person with a handicapped placard.  Linda commented that all new revisions need to be included as they appear in ADAAG.  Laura clarified that saying “as amended” should cover it.  Brian asked about adding scooters.  Kyle suggested saying wheelchair or scooter.

Laura reviewed the signage requirements under (b) (1) through (4) (page 2).  Jamie suggested that signs requiring access aisles be put at the end of the aisle and would not obstruct.  Pat asked if there was a fine for parking in the access aisle.  Laura stated that it is already in the statute that it is illegal to park in an access aisle, but the issue is enforcement.  

There was discussion about the requirements for on-street parking.  Laura added that while they have been discussed for several years on the federal government level, standards have not yet been adopted.  Jamie expressed concern about using on-street parking and getting out of the vehicle and then not having access to the sidewalk.  Bill added the municipalities are covered by Title II.  Bill clarified that he wanted on-street parking requirements for developments trying to get a town effect in their development.  Kyle suggested taking this to the legislator and let her decide what she is comfortable in doing.  Brian suggested looking at what some other states’ standards are.  Laura added that this would be part of ADAAG when adopted.  
Laura spoke about violators receiving a fine of $250 for a first offense and doubling the fine after a subsequent offense to $500.  Pat commented that police officers will not write tickets for this offense although they have the authority.  

Suggestions for people who could be authorized to write tickets were:

· Police cadets (already authorized)
· DelDOT workers

· Privatize (for example, towing companies)

Debra suggested something similar to the red light camera program, where someone can take a picture on their cell phone and send it to DelDOT for the processing of the fine.  Kyle spoke of an example of some jurisdictions where someone take a picture and send it to the local police  to come out and write the ticket (if available).  Suggestion was made to have handicapped parking violation sweeps similar to DUI checkpoints.  Bill mentioned violators who misuse their grandmother’s placard.  He added that placards should be linked to State ID cards.  Kyle suggested dealing with this issue at a later time. 
Brian commented that the money collected from the fines could go into Paratransit or the Transportation Fund.  Debra mentioned an app that Emmanuel had on his cell called “Parking Mobility” where you can log in and take a picture of the presumed violator and goes directly to the police department.  Jamie suggested something similar to a Neighborhood Watch program.
Laura spoke about adding something strongly worded regarding enforcing the construction element of parking spaces.  There was some discussion about who would be responsible and the overall thinking was that the owner of the property would be ultimately responsible.  Bill suggested that the business doing the construction of the parking spaces should also be included in the violation.  Requirements to meet the standards could be mandated through the permit process for new construction.  Laura noted that repaving and repainting of surfaces does not require a permit.  There was discussion about doing this on a County level.  Sharon spoke of her personal experiences with designated parking and access in shopping center parking lots.  
Kyle added that Terri Hancharick has also suggested that security personnel (e.g. malls, universities, etc.) be deputized.  Anthony suggested that the business receive a certain percentage of the fine as an incentive, for example 10%.  Jamie disagreed and said that people should not receive an incentive.                                          

Kyle asked about the time frame under (d).  All accessible parking spaces shall comply with this section in 3 years; this received agreement.  Brian suggested offering a tax credit.  
Dan stated that his Board is in agreement with the Council trying to improve upon the accessible parking situation, but does not want to be redundant as this is mandated by ADA and law enforcement need to do their job.  He said that one of the Board members made comment about going to the Department of Justice for compliance.   Dan also added that we need to listen more to the people who use the accessible parking spaces.  Dan added that the Board thought that all police and security personnel (including on-site companies) should be authorized to give violators tickets.  Bill commented that people do not follow-up with ADA and would not work with every parking violation; it needs to be handled at a local level.                 
Motion was made, seconded and unanimously approved to talk to the sponsors about the draft legislation and possible revisions discussed today.  A second draft will be sent to SCPD members and then allow 5 days for additional comments.  Then it will be submitted to the sponsors.  Legislators interested were Representatives Longhurst, Viola, Hudson, Q. Johnson in addition to Senator Poore.  Brian noted that if fines are increased, 2/3’s vote may be needed in the Legislature; he recommended avoiding this.  He commented that if we anticipate a lot of opposition from the private sector, it could be done is two stages—first designating public parking lots and then the following year including private parking lots.

Kyle thanked Bill for all his work in getting this moving and thanked Laura for her legal analysis.  He also thanked Dan and AAB for input.  

AmeriCorps Programs for Persons with Disabilities
Jamie introduced Charles Harris who works with the AmeriCorps Programs within the Division of State Service Centers.  Charles gave an overview of the AmeriCorps Program, including a PowerPoint presentation.  He said that his goal today was to provide information and obtain ideas of how programs that would be helpful for the general population, including people with disabilities.  Highlights of his presentation included:

· Establishment of AmeriCorps in 2004 by Executive Order.  It is a federally funded national service program with 90,000 full and part-time volunteers.
· Members receive a living allowance, a post-service Education Award and extensive training and professional development.

· Three main components are:  VISTA, AmeriCorps State; AmeriCorps National; AmeriCorps NCCC.  AmeriCorps currently has five programs:  TEACH FORAMERICA, Habitat for Humanity, Delaware Economic Office, Delaware Commission of Veterans Affairs, The Ministry of Caring, Inc.
Charles stated that AmeriCorps wanted to ensure an understanding about disability inclusion and disability awareness.  He thanked Jamie for her assistance in this endeavor.  Charles stated that the AmeriCorps is administered under the Department of Health & Social Services/Division of State Service Centers/Office of Volunteerism.   

Charles spoke about grant opportunities.  There are grants in the following areas:

· Disaster Services

· Economic Opportunity

· Education

· Environmental Stewardship (wants to increase this area)
· Health Futures (not currently available, but wants to start this area)
· Veterans & Military Families

Charles reviewed the Serve Delaware Grant process which includes two types of grants:  Competitive Funds and Formula Funds.  He stated that applications that are submitted for competitive funds and are not successful could also be considered for formula funds.  
Budget Items Required:

· Living allowance for FT members

· Health insurance for FT members

· Criminal history checks for ALL members and any staff on grant

· 1% Commission Fee

Budget Items Not Required:

· Unemployment for members

· Education award – separate benefit paid by Trust

· Child care (for eligible FT members – separate benefit paid by CNCS

Charles offered to meet with individuals or groups to discuss AmeriCorp opportunities.  Charles explained budget considerations, including Member Service Years and combination of types of members (full-time, half-time, reduced half-time, quarter-time and minimum time).  He explained the match requirements and types of grants (including cost reimbursement (operational grant) and fixed amount grants).  Charles also reviewed the AmeriCorps Member Requirements and Benefits.  He explained that training and technical assistance is available for grant applicants and reviewed the timetable.  Charles showed a short video on AmeriCorps 20 years of service.         

Nick asked if they were constrained by a lack of project ideas or lack of volunteers.  Charles explained that they need to improve their marketing strategy, including reaching out to more organizations and similar organizations working together.  Nick asked if they are looking for specific skills.  Charles explained that if someone does not have a particular skill or ability, that does not eliminate them from participating with a particular group.  He gave an example of someone with a brain injury who may not be able to climb a ladder, but could still be part of a construction team.  Nick asked if it would be beneficial for Charles to work with several Council members to brainstorm ideas.  Charles stated that he was very willing to participate in this collaboration.  Emmanuel and Moni offered to participate.  Emmanual spoke of his involvement in AmeriCorps.   
Committee Reports

Employment First Oversight Commission Update            
Nick spoke about his involvement with the Employment First Oversight Commission.  He said that Lloyd is Chair of the Commission.  Lloyd explained that a retreat was held in early spring.  Three workgroups were established as an outcome:  Education, Awareness & Advocacy; Data Standards, Needs and Analysis; Strategic Recommendations and Reporting.  Nick and Lloyd are in the Education, Awareness & Advocacy workgroup.
Nick stated that a design document has been developed and he is working closely with State representatives to develop a website on the SCPD website so that it is compatible and has a common feel as with other State websites.  Nick hopes to have a dynamic homepage that changes every several months, although some common parts would remain intact.  Nick assigned owners to some of the pages and they are currently being worked on.  He hopes to have content by October 1.  Nick wants to have featured stories, success stories and interviews on the homepage.  He wants to show Employment First in action and the benefits on competitive employment as an outcome for persons with disabilities.  Nick has recruited Sharon to be a reporter and develop the stories for the website.  
Nick has also met with Larry Trunfio, Tracey Connolly and Jane Hahn (staff from OMB), to discuss their involvement in the area of improving awareness of employment issues among hiring managers in the State.  They have developed an online training course which will be live October 1.  They will also be participating in a program for hiring managers scheduled for January 1.  Nick stated that they will be looking for opportunities to leverage what they do in this effort.  Kyle thanked Nick for all his work and effort.   Nick commented that he thinks the website can drive the overall function of the Commission.  Lloyd added that we will be linked to many other websites.  Jamie brought up the importance of having staff dedicated to updating the website.            
OTHER BUSINESS

Deaf Education – Update

Nick said that he had given an update at the June SCPD meeting on the findings of a Commission formed by House Resolution in 2013.  SCPD and GACEC had followed up with written letters.  The findings of the Commission were endorsed by the House.  Nick stated that he has received an invitation to visit with the Office of Special Education Programs in Washington, DC and plans to go in early October and discuss deaf education in Delaware.                          
ANNOUCEMENTS
Pat announced that a self-advocacy group is putting together a conference.  She has sent out an email and asked everyone to share that email to get the word out.  The keynote speaker will be speaking on self-advocacy and the ADA.  There will be other speakers, mostly from Delaware, speaking throughout the day.  Pat commented that this will be a good opportunity for people to learn to advocate for themselves.  Pat said that DART will bring people attending the conference who are coming from New Castle County directly to the National Guard Armory in Smyrna.

Jamie spoke about the upcoming budget hearings held in November.  She asked people to check the OMB website for the schedule and become involved.   Kyle, Wendy and Pat have also emailed the schedules.  She commented that it was important to stay on top of funding issues.   Jamie said to contact her, Kyle, Wendy or Pat for a copy.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:45 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, November 17, 2014 at 1:30 pm, Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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